MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 9, 2013 AT 3:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor James K. Festerman


Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley Councilman Donald L. Gorham


Councilman William Hairston 

Councilman Clark Turner


Councilwoman Sherri G. Walker

                                                                         

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
Councilman Richard Johnson

CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                    
Michael J. Pearce, City Manager








Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk








William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney


Chris Phillips, Assistant City Manager/Finance Director


Kevin Eason, Public Works Director

Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. 

INVOCATION.

Mayor Festerman invited the Rev. Clarence Johnson, Pastor of Elm Grove Baptist Church, Reidsville, to provide the invocation. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE.

The Council then led in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.
ANNOUNCEMENTS.

Mayor Festerman asked whether any of the other Council members had announcements to make? Mayor Pro Tem Balsley indicated that he did and he came down to the front, asking Mayor Festerman to join him.
Recognition Of Mayor Festerman’s 50 Years Of Public Service.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley noted this was a surprise for Festerman but they had to recognize his 50th anniversary of public service to our community first as a police officer, as an Acting Chief, then Police Chief and Interim City Manager. Balsley read the following proclamation for Mayor Festerman who on Monday, January 14, will have 50 years of public service to the City of Reidsville:
CERTIFICATE OF RECOGNITION
WHEREAS, James K. Festerman will reach a milestone on January 14, 2013 as he celebrates 50 years of public service to the City of Reidsville and its citizens, and;

WHEREAS, this Reidsville native was hired 50 years ago as a Reidsville Police Officer, moving up within the ranks of the Police Department as Sergeant, Lieutenant and Captain, serving as “Acting Chief” before being named Police Chief in 1983 and also assisting as an “Interim City Manager” when needed, and;

WHEREAS, when he retired from the Police Department in 1997, his commitment to public service did not end as he successfully ran for the Reidsville City Council later that year, serving four years as Mayor Pro Tem before being elected twice as Mayor of this fair City, and;
WHEREAS, he has given generously of his time to many professional and service organizations and the “Chief” continues to be a strong supporter and hardworking volunteer for the Reidsville Salvation Army;
THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Reidsville City Council, on behalf of the hundreds of people who have served for him and with him, does hereby extend its sincere congratulations to

Mayor James K. Festerman
on 50 years of public service and thanks him for continuing to be an ambassador for the hometown that he loves.

This the 9th day of January, 2013.

/s/_____________________________
/s/_____________________________

Tom Balsley, Mayor Pro Tem

Donald L. Gorham, Councilman

/s/_____________________________
/s/_____________________________

William Hairston, Councilman

Richard Johnson, Councilman

/s/_____________________________
/s/_____________________________

W. Clark Turner, Councilman

Sherri G. Walker, Councilwoman


The Mayor Pro Tem described Festerman as one of the nicest people he has ever been associated with. He recognized Mayor Jay Donecker and other Council members present who had served with Festerman.

Mayor Festerman said he prided himself on being able to surprise people but he doesn’t take surprises himself too well. He said it has been an honor to serve the citizens of Reidsville for so long. He talked of the dedicated people he had worked with who always went the extra mile and that he was just a small part of that. He thanked his wife Priscilla, who was in the audience, for standing by him for 50 years. He mentioned that he left his work at a local mill to become a police officer, thereby taking a cut in pay, to $288.00 a month. He said that was a great experience for him. He stressed that law enforcement is his number one love after his family and faith. 
Following his remarks, there was a round of applause for the honoree.

Absence of Councilman Johnson noted.

Mayor Festerman noted that Councilman Johnson was not at today’s Council meeting due to a prior commitment.

Recognition of Hunter Gammon with Key to the City.

The Mayor then asked Hunter Gammon and his son, Tracey, to come forward, along with Mr. Arnold Britt. He noted that Hunter Gammon had done an outstanding job during his 62 years as pharmacist before recently retiring. He said that he had added it up and Mr. Gammon had put on a white coat for 21,328 days during his long career.
Mayor Festerman then presented Mr. Gammon with a proclamation as well as a Key to the City.  The proclamation reads as follows:

PROCLAMATION


WHEREAS, Rockingham County native Hunter Gammon has lived his adult life in the City of Reidsville except for the five years that he served in the Navy during World War II; and 


WHEREAS, Mr. Gammon has been an active pharmacist for 62 years until his retirement on December 31, 2012 from Carolina Apothecary, and was especially known for the care and patience he took with his clients to ensure that they knew the correct procedures and directions to follow when taking their medications; and


WHEREAS, his love of golf led him to own and operate the Wolf Creek Golf Course for 30 years with his late wife, Nancy, where he provided invaluable service to the Reidsville High School Golf Team and, in memory of her, established a golf scholarship for RHS students; 


THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that I, Mayor James K. Festerman, do hereby present Hunter Gammon the “Key to the City” of Reidsville and encourage all local residents to join in recognizing and honoring this outstanding businessman and resident of Reidsville.

This the 9th day of January, 2013.

__________________________________

James K. Festerman, Mayor

Mayor Festerman then presented Gammon with a Key to the City, which he noted was a symbol of what we think of him.

The Mayor asked Arnold Britt of Carolina Apothecary to say a few words. Having worked with Gammon for 28 years, Britt described him as “absolutely one of a kind.” He noted that for 62 years of Gammon’s 89 years, he has been looking after the citizens of Reidsville. Gammon had chosen to come back to Reidsville and it has been a pleasure being involved with him. He said he was able to learn a lot about pharmacy and how people should be treated from Gammon. Reidsville is very fortunate to have a man of his stature in this town for many years. Although he was not ready to retire, Gammon felt like it was time, Britt continued. He said he considered Gammon’s family as “close friends” and noted that without Gammon’s encouragement over the years, he couldn’t have made it. He said it had been a pleasure having Gammon in his life and in the company.
Mayor Festerman noted that Gammon had chosen to enlist at the early age of 17 and served his country for five years during WWII. Tom Brokaw had talked about the world’s greatest generation, and this is who he was talking about, the Mayor said of Gammon.
Gammon’s son, Tracey, said that on behalf of the entire family, he wanted to thank the Mayor and City Council and especially the citizens of Reidsville for this was a true measure of a man and his service to the community to be recognized like this today. He said he appreciated the example his father had set for him and other members of their family.

Hunter Gammon then spoke, thanking the Mayor and City Council for the honor. He said he appreciates Reidsville, North Carolina, and that he “loves the place.”  He offered his congratulations to the Mayor, Council and the people of Reidsville. He thanked Arnold Britt for the past 28 years which have been the best he’s spent. He noted that for some people, he has given them their pediatric prescriptions and those for after they retired.
Mayor Festerman also noted that Gammon has gone 59 years without missing a Masters Golf Tournament, which is a record in and of itself. He said people should get Gammon to tell them about the first time he went to the Masters. The Mayor said Gammon has brought him back hats from the tournament as well, noting they were for the Mayor of the best City from the second best City, Augusta, Georgia.

The Mayor then read from a recent Reidsville Review article on Gammon the following quote that he had said: “The most enjoyable thing about this job is knowing that I’m helping someone through their pain and sickness.  When you enjoy what you do and feel like you’re doing something worthwhile, it’s hard to give it up.”

After a round of applause, Mayor Festerman gave other Council members the opportunity to say a few words.
Councilman Turner said because of Gammon, he had never thought about going anywhere else other than Carolina Apothecary. He said Gammon always had a smile on his face like he was glad to see him. The Councilman joked that when tried Rogaine, the pharmacist told him if it makes him feel better, do it but Turner asserted it didn’t work.
Councilwoman Walker thanked Gammon for telling golf stories at her dad’s shop and for being such a wonderful person. Mayor Pro Tem Balsley recalled seeing Gammon chopping bamboo out at the Wolf Creek Golf Course around the third hole when he owned it. He told Gammon he deserved a little bit of a rest. Councilman Hairston said he would see him at the YMCA so they could bench press 550 pounds. Councilman Gorham thanked him for his service to the City of Reidsville and reflected on the big smile as well that Gammon always had on his face. He said it was always a pleasure to see him. City Manager Pearce congratulated Gammon, noting that everyone had always spoken highly of him. He stated that the Mayor always showed him the hats from the Masters and bragged about them.
As the audience gave another round of applause, Mayor Festerman declared Saturday, January 12, as “Hunter Gammon Day” in Reidsville.

With no announcements from any other Council members, the Council continued with its agenda after taking a five-minute break.
APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA.
With no items to be pulled, Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 -- APPROVAL OF THE DECEMBER 12, 2012 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 6-0 vote, the Council approved the December 12, 2012 regular meeting minutes.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 -- APPROVAL OF RESOLUTION SUPPORTING THE CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND.
With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 6-0 vote, the Council approved the following Resolution for the Clean Water Management Trust Fund which provides funding for water and wastewater related projects:
Resolution to Support the 2013-2015 Funding for 

Clean Water Management Trust Fund

WHEREAS the 1996 General Assembly established the Clean Water Management Trust Fund to provide an innovative and non-regulatory approach to the protection and restoration of the surface waters all across the state; and 

WHEREAS the Clean Water Management Trust Fund is a non-regulatory program established to help meet infrastructure needs of municipalities and counties, restore degraded surface water, protect watersheds, increase recreational opportunities, and enhance quality of life in this state, all critical components for communities to obtain a competitive edge in their economic development; and
WHEREAS the Clean Water Management Trust Fund has funded 452 infrastructure projects to assist North Carolina communities balance infrastructure needs with environmental protection and to help struggling communities become self reliant with future infrastructure needs; and
WHEREAS infrastructure needs across the state addressing drinking water, wastewater, and stormwater are estimated at $16.6 billion between 2005 and 2030; and

WHEREAS the Clean Water Management Trust Fund has leveraged more than $1billion of private, local and federal funds to support projects; and

WHEREAS the General Assembly has reduced funding for the Clean Water Management Trust Fund by 78% since 2010; and

WHEREAS limited funding for the Clean Water Management Trust Fund left 88% of 2012 critical local needs unmet; and 

WHEREAS our economic vitality, health and ability to sustain ourselves and the natural environment all rely on clean water; and 

WHEREAS surface water must be protected to ensure sufficient drinking water supply for the state’s growing industrial base and population; and 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL AT ITS MEETING ON WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 9, 2013 THAT WE SUPPORT THE CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND AND THAT THE FUND RECEIVE AN INCREASE IN RECURRING FUNDING FROM THE GOVERNOR AND THE NORTH CAROLINA GENERAL ASSEMBLY FOR THE 2013-2015 BIENNIAL BUDGET:


                 /s/_______________________________________






   James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_______________________________

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 3 -- APPROVAL OF AN AMENDMENT TO THE SITE LICENSE AGREEMENT WITH SPRINTCOM ALLOWING THEM TO ADD OR SWAP OUT ANTENNAS AND OTHER EQUIPMENT AT THE VANCE STREET WATER TOWER.
With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 6-0 vote, the Council approved an amendment to a lease agreement with SprintCom first executed on September 5, 2001 which allows the company to modify their equipment as outlined in Assistant City Manager Chris Phillips’ memo dated January 2, 2013 (A COPY OF PHILLIPS’ MEMO AND THE AMENDED AGREEMENT ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES).
- End of Consent Agenda -

PROCLAMATIONS:

RECOGNITION OF DR. MARTIN LUTHER KING JR. DAY ON JANUARY 21, 2013.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley, on behalf of Mayor Festerman, then read the following proclamation recognizing Dr. Martin Luther King Day in Reidsville:

P R O C L A M A T I O N


WHEREAS, Dr. Martin Luther King Jr., a native of Atlanta, Georgia, was tragically killed at age 39 on April 4, 1968, in Memphis, Tennessee, while leading sanitation workers in a protest against low wages and intolerable working conditions; and


WHEREAS, the King Holiday and Service Act of 1994, signed into law on August 23 of that year by President Clinton, designates the King Federal Holiday to be a day of national service and this year’s observance on Monday, January 21, 2013, will be celebrated by City of Reidsville employees; and


WHEREAS, at the heart of Martin Luther King Jr.’s philosophy was a concept of service for he believed that a person’s worth was not measured by his color, culture, or class but rather by his or her commitment to making a better life for all, and it is this belief that makes the King observance a unique holiday because it challenges Americans not only to remember and to celebrate but also, most importantly, to act to address those issues for which Dr. King and others gave their lives;


NOW, THEREFORE, I, James K. Festerman, Mayor of the City of Reidsville, and the Reidsville City Council, do hereby proclaim Monday, January 21, 2013, as Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Day in Reidsville as a memorial to this apostle of non-violence in the crusade for human rights, urging all residents to join us in rededicating ourselves to the principles of justice and equality for all.


This the 9th day of January, 2013.

/s/__________________________________
 /s/ ________________________________


           James K. Festerman, Mayor                          Tom Balsley, Mayor Pro Tem


/s/_________________________________   /s/ ______________________________ 

         Councilman William Hairston

          Councilman Richard Johnson  

/s/_________________________________   /s/  ______________________________

        Councilman Donald L. Gorham                       Councilman W. Clark Turner   

                                        /s/___________________________

                                            Councilwoman Sherri G. Walker

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley presented the proclamation to Rev. Clarence Johnson, who thanked the City Council and said he was glad that the City of Reidsville recognizes this great man, Martin Luther King Jr. He outlined the upcoming events, which include the Unity Breakfast on Monday morning, Jan. 21, at 8 a.m. at Zion Baptist Church’s Multipurpose Center sponsored by the NAACP, Human Relations Commission, Chamber of Commerce and Zion Baptist. He said these groups combining to sponsor the breakfast shows the unity that King called for. He noted they also provide scholarships to two of Reidsville High School’s students. Tickets are available for the event, which will include a dynamic speaker, he said. The Reidsville Ministerial Alliance’s event at 2 p.m. that day has been suspended due to President Obama’s inauguration.  There will be a service at 6 p.m. at First Baptist Church on Hubbard Street, he added. He asked everyone to come and be a part of these events. He again thanked the Mayor and Council members for their continued support.
PRESENTATION OF THE AUDIT REPORT FOR FISCAL YEAR ENDING JUNE 30, 2012, BY MCGLADREY & PULLEN, LLP, CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS. 
The City’s Finance Director Chris Phillips introduced Phil King of McGladrey & Pullen, who would be presenting the audit. Phillips stated that the City had received a clean report from the auditors. If Council members had any areas of concern, he invited them to get in touch with McGladrey & Pullen. He said Council members could get in touch with them through the City Clerk if they wanted to bypass the Finance Department. 

 King reiterated that his company’s opinion was “unqualified” or a “clean report.” His company had reviewed the City’s internal controls and processes to do transactions. He said it is more than just looking at numbers, but they had found no problem with the City’s processes.
King then went through the PowerPoint presentation entitled “City of Reidsville Audit Presentation 6/30/12 Fiscal Year” dated January 9, 2013. (A COPY OF THE POWERPOINT PRESENTATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

Referencing page 1, “Analysis of General Fund Balance,” the auditor noted that the City’s total Fund Balance is currently at about $7.5 million with about $4.5 million unassigned. The Fund Balance has increased about $300,000 from last year. He said Council could look at this in two different ways. First, the Council could look at what the Fund Balance is compared to the annual budget. The City has set aside about four months of Fund Balance compared to the State’s suggestion of one month; therefore, Reidsville is doing very, very well, King said. However, compared to other peer cities, on average those other cities have about five months of Fund Balance set aside, he stated. Again, the auditor said the City is doing very, very well, adding that large cities never have a Fund Balance as sound as this.
King said last year the City brought in more than was budgeted, about $500,000 in surplus. One of the main reasons, he said, was that the City Manager and other departments found ways to save money. The auditor said that about 90% of the City’s revenues come from property taxes and sales taxes.
Mayor Festerman asked what percentage comes from the federal government, especially since some of these funds are in jeopardy.  King said about $600,000 comes from the State. He was not aware of how much came from the federal government but stated it was less. Finance Director Phillips said the biggest amount from the State is from the sales tax. 
On the page “Analysis of Major General Fund Revenues,” King pointed out that the City received $7.4 million in property taxes and about $2.4 million in sales tax. The “General Fund Expenditures” page shows that about 45-50% of expenditures go to public safety with the rest generally well split among the other departments.  The “General Fund Expenditure Analysis” page reflects that all of the departments did well coming in under budget, he added. He then moved to the “Water Fund – Income Statement” page. He pointed out that in 2010, the City increased its water rates which brought about the big jump in revenues this past year. This created a $250,000 surplus in that fund, King said. It was explained that the fund had been operating at a deficit, and the rate increase was done to keep up with operating costs and to set aside monies to make improvements. He cited the dam project as one such project. In 2010, the Water Fund operated at a loss of $83,280 while the Sewer Fund experienced an operating loss of $337,259. This meant the City had to take monies out of the reserves and the Fund Balance. Now, with the additional revenues due to the rate increase, the City can start building that back up, King said.

King concluded his presentation by thanking the Finance Department and everyone who worked with them on preparing the audit. Mayor Festerman asked the auditor how the City looked going forward. He replied that even though the state of the economy is slow, the City is in good shape with a sound General Fund balance. Referencing the rate increase, it was noted that the City received feedback from the State that to be able to maintain its water and sewer system and to be eligible for grants, it needed to raise rates. He said the City is now where it needs to be.
Mayor Festerman asked King if he had any concerns about what is going on in the federal government. There was brief discussion about grants, including block grants, but King said the City doesn’t rely on those grants.

Councilman Hairston then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to accept the audit report.

Recognition of Finance Department’s Certificate of Achievement in Financial Reporting.

Mayor Festerman then recognized Finance Director Chris Phillips and his department for receiving the Government Finance Officers Association’s Certificate of Achievement in Financial Reporting. It is the 18th year the department has received the coveted plaque. Phillips said he accepted it on behalf of all of his employees. He noted that there is work in the report that doesn’t have to be done by the department but the City Manager 18 years ago wanted them to try and get the honor. Phillips thanked the auditors for helping to keep them up-to-date.
STATUS REPORT ON IMPLEMENTATION OF BACKFLOW PREVENTION ORDINANCE.
City Manager Pearce explained to Council that in 2009, the City implemented cross-connection, backflow and back siphonage control because of in-ground irrigation systems and the need to make sure contaminated water doesn’t come back into our system. The City looked to the State to see how it wanted us to enforce these regulations. An ordinance was adopted in 2009 that lays out the standards by which these commercial and residential systems should be regulated. Since we didn’t have the staff time or expertise, we started working with United Water, which operates the City’s Water Treatment Plant and Wastewater Treatment Plant, on the project, Pearce explained. United Water provided a staff person to help identify systems that might potentially be hazardous to our water system. The implementation was started last year, and the City started getting questions, along with City Council members, he noted. It is a hard subject to wrap our heads around, Pearce said, and can create negative feedback from citizens.
Public Works Director Kevin Eason then came forward. He introduced Nadine Blackwell and Cathey Justice of United Water. He noted that the water and sewer industry is highly regulated. He cited others involved in the process including Gary Moore, who oversees the Water Plant, Lindsey Tuttle, the City’s Public Services Supervisor, and Cole Perkinson of Community Development. 
Eason explained that the City had no documentation regarding these in-ground irrigation systems. Cathy Justice sent out a survey to commercial and residential customers asking if they had backflow meters on their properties. Part of the first year was spent going out on site of commercial accounts and doing some inspections on the residential side, he added. In December of 2012, staff identified 35 commercial properties and 17 residential properties that needed to be in compliance by December 30, 2013, he continued.

A timeline on the Backflow and Cross Connection Program was distributed. (A COPY OF THE TIMELINE IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) It was noted that people are given a year to be in compliance, which was made part of the ordinance. The period could have been much shorter, such as 30 or 60 days, he said, however staff was trying to make it as “lease painful” as possible. Following today’s meeting, Eason explained that all the letters will be sent out to the residential and commercial accounts. The fear is that one neighbor gets one and another doesn’t which creates confusion. There are 104 residential accounts that are required to install a backflow device. This is for those with in-ground irrigation meters. Justice stated that there are 28 backflow devices in residential accounts already. Eason explained that there were 190 individuals with irrigation accounts who didn’t need sewer but just used the irrigation for hand watering. Of the 322 accounts, 132 or 40% are affected by the backflow/cross connection program. There are 130 known installations of commercial backflows, he added.
These devices will have to be tested every two years, Eason said. He stressed that the State requires the testing; however, it was the City that established the two-year testing period for residents. Commercial customers must be tested annually, he said. Letters from the City will let customers know of individual or private testing companies, Eason said, adding that the City will not do inspections – only third-party inspectors.

Mayor Festerman asked how much are the testing companies charging? Eason said he knew of one that was charging $100. The Mayor asked if Eason thought that charging someone $100 every two years was necessary? He questioned the need for it. Eason explained that people can put chemicals into their systems, and the City has no control over private property. He agreed that it is an expensive but cited the need to protect the public’s health. Eason explained that there is a different risk factor here than just using a hose to water a lawn. He said the hose shuts itself off. When one irrigates the lawn, chemicals are put on the lawn. This stuff goes down, it’s essentially underwater and brings dirt, etc. with it. City Manager Pearce said that staff is in a difficult position. People aren’t going to see a person from the State, but it is the State that writes the rules, he said, although it was pointed out again that while the State requires testing, it is the City that established the two-year timeframe.
Mayor Festerman asked if it was “rocket science” to test that? Pearce noted that the City might incur liability. Eason said it is not rocket science but added that if one does the testing, they have to be certified, have the necessary tools and equipment and maintain the inventory for the testing. He said it is better for a third party to do it. While Eason had only heard of $100 charge, the Mayor said he had heard of someone charging $75. 
Following further discussion of the two-year testing period and enforcement options, City Council members decided to delete the $10 renewal permit fee for residential customers as found under III Regulations. A. 2 of the Ordinance.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Walker and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve the deletion of the $10 renewal fee.

Mayor Festerman said he had brought this to the City Manager’s attention because he had heard several complaints from those who felt it was punitive and unfair.

CONSIDERATION OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:
City Manager Pearce distributed the ballots for the lone board and commission appointment.
PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
Comments made regarding the former Confederate Monument intersection.

Mr. Josh Austin of 145 Quick Road, Ruffin, came forward to address Item No. 13 (alternative scenarios for the traffic circle at the intersection of Morehead and Scales Streets). He stated that the monument should be repaired and returned to the intersection of Scales and Morehead Streets, an idea he said has had overwhelming support. Although the State’s Department of Cultural Resources has ruled that the City could remove the monument, the ruling is under appeal in the State Appellate Court, he said. Unless the City plans to return the monument back to the intersection, he said the City Council should make no decisions regarding the intersection until there has been a ruling on the appeal. He added that there is nothing in State law that would allow the Council to meet in closed session about the intersection. Mayor Festerman informed him that it had never been the intention of Council to go into closed session for the item. 
Mr. Ron Price of 218 Cedar Run, Reidsville, talked of the significant historical value of the monument which had stood for over 100 years and represents the ancestors of people in this community, soldiers who put themselves in harm’s way to defend the direction of the leadership of the State at that time. He said he personally deplores war, but soldiers are put in harm’s way at the direction of their elected leaders. He said this was the case of the soldiers who fought in the War Between the States. He requested the Council seriously consider putting the monument back to where it was and in its original condition for the people of this County and State.
Mr. Ira Tilley of 606 Irvin Farm Road, which he said is approximately one mile outside the City limits within the City’s ETJ, offered his support for the monument as well. He, too, said the monument should be repaired and returned to its original location where it has stood for over 100 years. Acknowledging that the State had ruled against what they were trying to do, he said there is an active appeal. He said they represent the people, thousands of people. He stressed that this is a County monument — not a City monument — and that the dedication of the monument in 1910 drew thousands of people. If the people prevail, it will directly affect the intersection Council is discussing today. Referencing that the Council has said it will not meet in closed session about this, Tilley said they were here today not because of the accident but because of the actions Council had taken since the accident. He noted that some of the current Council members had come in after the accident, but now they are aware of what happened before. He said he didn’t want to disrespect the Mayor and his 50 years of public service, but he felt that we all have to be completely transparent of what happened after the accident by the Council, including violations of the open meetings law which occurred which you have admitted to, sir. He said the City Manager admitted to WRAL TV that you voted not once, but twice, on the monument matter behind closed doors. Councilman Henderson and Councilwoman Zdanski had also discussed a consensus vote. The City Manager told an 86-year-old woman that her nonprofit organization, which may not even be around five years from now, owned the monument. He also directed the insurance company to pay these people, which they did. City Attorney Bill McLeod told Mr. Tilley his three minutes were up. Mayor Festerman said he would like for Mr. Tilley to repeat his accusations about his comments to WRAL. Mr. Tilley said a reporter from WRAL was told by you, sir, that the Council voted twice on the monument behind closed doors. The Mayor said that to his knowledge, he had never spoken to a reporter from WRAL, and he certainly wouldn’t have made the statement you alleged. The Mayor said he would like to see that in writing. He said that’s the end of that subject. Mr. Tilley asked to say in closing a remark made by Martin Luther King, whom he said he admired greatly, “That the time to do what is right is always the right time.” We need to do that, he asserted. 
Ms. Diane Parnell of 220 Woodland Drive, Reidsville, came forward, noting that until six months ago she had paid taxes to the City as the owner of Mayberry’s Restaurant for 21 years. She said the monument needs to be put back where it was and fixed. It was an accident, and you make an accident right, that’s what your insurance is for, she said. The insurance paid but unfortunately the monument is not back up, she continued. Parnell said there has been a lot of controversy about this monument and how politically correct it is, but she said she felt this is being looked at in the wrong way. She said her great-grandfather was a free man of color, who fought for the Confederacy. He fought along with her white great-grandfather to protect what they had. She said her white great-grandfather never saw his son born. Everyone she has talked to has had an issue like this that they can discuss, she said. She said Councilman Turner had told her how his great-grandmother saved her butter and egg money to help donate towards the monument. Parnell told Councilwoman Walker that she thought she was elected because of HPAC which had campaigned heavily for her as we felt you would stand up for us. She said they had stopped a lot of things which she considered would have been bad for Reidsville, including some “good old boys” who said they could take a rope on either side and take that pot right on out. She said that is not the way to do that, and they are not a violent group, but we’re not going away. People have donated money to this fund and they are going to see it through.
Ms. Samyria King of 903 Briarwood Street, Reidsville, came forward, noting that she was the local UDC Chapter President. In June of 2011, she stood right hear and made the same plea to put the monument back up, Ms. King said. She said she thought the Council should wait until all the litigation is over with before it decides what to do with the intersection. She said she also thinks the people of Reidsville should have say on what goes on with the monument.
Ms. Sherry Graham of 543 Strawberry Road, Reidsville, said she had lived her most of her life and that monument is very important to her and her family. She said it is just a matter of history, respect and honor for those who fought and lost their lives. She said many citizens have asked them to come and talk on their behalf that they want it back. We want what is right and that she’d like to see it put to a vote. She said she is very concerned about its historical value as well. She said it affects people not only locally but in the County and State as well as other States.
Mr. Jerry Carter of 303 Grady Road, Reidsville, told Council he is pastor of Reidsville Baptist Church. He said he loves this City and named his church after this City. He said what has happened here is just deplorable. He talked of working with the City on the sale of the land for the Senior Center even though there were those in his congregation that didn’t want him to but he said they should because it is going to help our City. He said this is a part of Reidsville. He talked of places he had served in the military which is the only time he has been out of the City. He said the Council should let the people decide whether the monument stays up or stays down. He asked them to stop this division. He did compliment the City on the downtown area, but he said they should let the people of Rockingham County decide whether this monument goes up or stays down.
Mr. Walter Sharp of 470 Whip O’ Will Way, Reidsville, described himself as a history buff. He noted that the dedication of the monument brought 7,000 people to it and was the single largest thing that ever happened in Rockingham County. This site was selected for that monument and the Mayor accepted it. He said he thought the monument should still stand at the same spot.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT.
Upset Bid Process for 114 Morehead Street.

In addition to his written report, City Manager Pearce informed Council that no upset bids were received for 114 Morehead Street so the City will close on the property as soon as possible. (A COPY OF THE WRITTEN REPORT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Fourth of July Celebration discussed.

City Manager Pearce said he was not asking for any money today, but staff is requesting that the July 4th celebration at Lake Reidsville be moved to Friday, July 5, because it will be less expensive at $7,000. He said that was his recommendation. Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said he thought Friday would be a better day for it.

There was consensus among Council members to move the celebration to July 5th.

Summer Camp Proposal.

The City Manager said the Council will hear a proposal at its February meeting about summer camp.

Partnership Annual Meeting.

City Manager Pearce said the Council had received invitations to attend the Rockingham County Partnership for Economic & Tourism Development’s annual meeting at 5:30 p.m. Jan. 16 at the Penn House. He asked them to let Angela know if they would be attending.

Budget Retreat Scheduled.

City Manager Pearce asked to hold a budget retreat in late January or early February. He said Councilman Johnson had told him the first week of February would be good for him. The plan is to start at 9 a.m. and work through lunch. Possible dates mentioned were Feb. 4 or Feb. 5.

COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilwoman Walker – The Councilwoman noted that the Countywide Coffee will be held at 8 a.m. next Wednesday in the Whitcomb Student Center at Rockingham Community College. Chamber President Diane Sawyer reported that there will be a ribbon cutting Thursday at noon at Carol’s Care and at noon on January 29 at Rancho Grande. The Chamber’s annual meeting is set for February 6th with Mickey Foster of Annie Penn as speaker. The Councilwoman also said that due to the holidays, she thanked everyone for their tremendous output to the Salvation Army and other organizations. She said she appreciated everything the citizens of Reidsville had done.
Councilman Turner – No report.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – No report.

Mayor Festerman – No report.
Councilman Hairston – The Councilman complimented the fantastic job done at the City Employees’ Christmas dinner and talked of his appreciation for City employees.

Councilman Gorham – The Councilman said he had no report, but said he had the opportunity with Hairston and Walker to attend a Community Watch group where they served food to the police officers to thank them for their service. The food was very good, he said.

ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Clerk Angela G. Stadler announced that Mr. David Eberle of 101 Windemere Drive, Reidsville has been re-appointed to the Fireman’s Relief Fund Board. (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Following a five-minute break, the Council moved to the adjacent first-floor conference room for the next item on the agenda.

DISCUSSION ABOUT ALTERNATIVE SCENARIOS FOR THE TRAFFIC CIRCLE AT THE INTERSECTION OF MOREHEAD AND SCALES STREETS.
City Manager Pearce reminded Council members that they had asked him to consider ideas for the intersection. The question is what’s next? He said he wanted to present some ideas to Council and build a consensus on the direction to take. He noted that drivers are running over the intersection even when the pot with the small tree was placed in the center. He noted the need to have something in the middle that can be seen and avoided.
Pearce outlined the following options:


(1) Granite Monument (Obelisk) at a ballpark cost of $87,000. He said something like this would alert people that there is something in the traffic circle and the need to avoid it. This obelisk is 17 feet tall but Pearce said it could be wider or taller. Mayor Festerman said that with this option, there would be very little maintenance costs except for cleaning it, lighting it and landscaping it.


(2) Granite Monument (Obelisk) with Eternal Flame at a cost of $90,000. Again, the City Manager said the monument could be a different size. This is just a basic design, he told Council.


(3) Water Feature at a cost of $80,000. Pearce said the intersection already has water and electric there. The Mayor asked whether there would not be more maintenance costs with a water feature. Councilman Turner questioned whether the water would be turned off? Pearce said it could be continually running.


(4) Three Flags at a cost of $40,000. Pearce did note that the City of Reidsville doesn’t currently have a flag. Councilman Turner said he didn’t feel it accomplishes the weight needed for the circle.  Pearce said visibility might be a problem with flagpoles.


(5) Two Flags at a cost of $38,000. 


(6) Keep As Is at a cost of $5,000. Pearce said the costs here would be to repaint the circle, along with landscaping.


(7) Replace Intersection at a cost of $25,000-$160,000. These costs are dependent on whether it becomes a four-way stop or whether mast arm traffic lights are used. Traffic lights are expensive, he said.

(8) Pearce said another option would be another type of public art, something which is totally unique to Reidsville. He estimated cost around $50,000.

Mayor Festerman asked fellow Council members if there was anyone who wanted to keep the intersection as it currently is. By consensus, the answer was no.

Discussion then turned to replacing the intersection. Councilman Gorham expressed concerns about having to stop at the intersection during bad weather for those coming up the hill. It was the consensus of Council to take this option off the table.

Regarding the eternal flame, Councilman Hairston asked wouldn’t that be costly to maintain? Pearce said he didn’t know but if Council was interested, he could look specifically at that option. Councilman Gorham said it would have to be more than a pilot light. The Mayor said the flame would need to have an inscription/dedication. Councilman Turner pointed out that there was an eternal flame at Jaycee Park, and it was now rusted. The consensus of Council was to take the eternal flame off the table as well.
Councilman Turner said “no’ to the flags. Councilman Gorham said it would be “naked out there” with just flags. It was the consensus of Council – “no” to the two flag options.
Councilwoman Walker asked City Manager Pearce to remind them of what happened after the monument was struck. Pearce said that after the accident, United Daughters of the Confederacy representatives came to see him the next day. He said he had thought the statue belonged to the City, but the UDC representatives said they had put up the statue. They asked him to contact Aileen Ezzell, State UDC President.

Pearce said they disagreed with the UDC over ownership of the statue, but he asked the City Clerk and City Attorney to do some background on the issue of who owns the statue. There was not a lot of information but the minutes showed the UDC’s intention to have a place to put the statue, the City Manager said. A newspaper article indicated the statue was gifted to the City but he said they weren’t going to take newspaper articles as evidence. It was the City Attorney’s opinion that the City did not own it but that it belonged to the UDC. Ms. Aileen Ezell, who came to the June 2011 meeting of City Council, said it was never the intention of the UDC to have a hurtful situation, Pearce said. She asked for assistance in finding another place for the statue. The City Manager explained that in 1925, the City deeded over property to the UDC to be used for graves for Civil War veterans in Section 10 of the City cemetery.
Pearce said he may not be exactly right on all the history, but he said it is our opinion that we didn’t own the statue. He said that’s where we are on that.
City Manager Pearce said the options were down to the obelisk, a water feature or some kind of sculpture. An obelisk, it was noted, would be an opportunity to make a statement or say something about the City of Reidsville. He asked what type of water feature Council might want.

Councilman Turner asked if there would be any help monetarily from any organization to help pay for this? It was noted that a group has offered some monetary assistance.

Councilwoman Walker said that she personally didn’t like the water feature but added that she would like to hear from her constituents on the issue. Pearce asked if she was saying she needed more time? The Councilwoman said that some people had expressed concerns about the situation or have issues. Mayor Festerman expressed the need to go ahead and do something. Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said he would be more in favor of something nonpolitical. He said if the UDC puts the statue in the Confederate section of the City cemetery and there is already a Confederate memorial in Wentworth, he would think if anything is done, it should be for veterans of all wars. He said some in Reidsville would have fought for the northern side too. Councilman Hairston said he was leaning toward some type of monument but he agrees with Mayor Pro Tem Balsley that it needs to reflect the whole community. He added that the obelisk is plain and something more is needed. The Mayor agreed that people may accept a monument. Councilman Turner said the obelisk could be a memorial to all United States conflicts, including the Civil War. Councilwoman Walker said that, as of right now, she would like it to be for everyone.
Councilman Gorham stated that to remove the circle and make it a regular intersection would make it part of the highway. He added that if they put a statue of Jesus Christ up there for the monument, it would not satisfy everybody.

Pearce noted that the engineers who studied the intersection expressed concerns that people would go right through the stop signs. The roundabout has worked effectively, he added.

Mayor Festerman asked Pearce what he was looking for this afternoon? Among possibilities suggested by Council members were a bell tower or an arch of colored granite.

Mayor Festerman said it appeared to be the consensus of Council to pursue a granite monument. Councilwoman Walker asked where the monies would come from, to which Pearce replied, the General Fund Reserve.

Councilman Gorham said the Christmas tree in the intersection looked better than the pot.
It was suggested the tree be put back up in the interim.
Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Walker and approved, to adjourn at approximately 5:30 p.m.






_________________________________________







James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

_________________________________

Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
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